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CITY OF BLAINE

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
September 27, 1999

A.
CALL TO ORDER--The Blaine City Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Mayor Pro-Tem, Frank Bresnan.
A1.
ROLL CALL


Council Members Present: Andy Anderson; Frank Bresnan; Marsha Hawkins; Kathy Stauffer; David White; Bonnie Onyon


Excused:  Mayor John Hobberlin


Staff Present: Meredith Riley; Anthony Mortillaro; Shirley Thorsteinson; Bill Elfo; Grant Stewart; Michael Hyde

A2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
B.
AUDIENCE COMMENTS--Signed Up

B1.
AUDIENCE COMMENTS--Not Signed Up

C.
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


1.
Letter dated September 9, 1999 United States Department of Agriculture WWTP Project Semiahmoo First Nation.  Placed in Council boxes 9-15-99.


2.
Letter dated 9-19-99 from Dixie Staple resigning from the Civil Service Commission.

D.
CONSENT AGENDA


1.
Approval of Bills-Amount $336,457.01


2.
Approval of Payroll-Amount: None


3.
Approval of City Council Minutes of September 13, 1999


4.
Approval of Interlocal Agreement with Whatcom County Council for a Census 2000 Coordinator.


5.
Approve Proclamation for Domestic Violence Awareness and Prevention Month of October 1999.


6.
Approval of Ordinance No. 99-2432 Amendment to Construction Noise 8.10.010 (E)


7.
Whatcom County Traffic Safety Team Mutual Aid Agreement.


8.
Ordinance No. 99-2433 Adding New Subsection "G" Operation of radios or other mechanical or electronic sound making devices in motor vehicles to Section 8.10.010 Declared Nuisances.  Refer to Administrative/Fiscal Committee.


9.
Authorize the Mayor to sign a Resolution in support of the Millennium Coastal Trail Campaign.


Motion by David White to approve the consent agenda.  Motion seconded by Kathy Stauffer and approved (6-0).

E.
PUBLIC HEARINGS

F.
REPORTS OF ADVISORY COMMITTEES


Airport Commission--None

Kathy Stauffer, Chair - BTAC— The next meeting has been changed from October 5th to October 12th.  They will discuss recommended guidelines for distributing Hotel/Motel Funding.

Ed Magner IV, Chamber of Commerce-- The next meeting will be held October 20th at Loomis Trail Golf & Country Club.  The topic will be small business development.  
Crystal Rich, Bellingham/Whatcom County Convention & Visitors Bureau Report--  None

Dieter Schugt, Planning Commission--None
Parks & Cemetery Board--None
Marsha Hawkins, Whatcom Transportation Authority--The next meeting will be a budget meeting on October 1, 1999.

Mayor John Hobberlin, Turn of the Century Design Guidelines and Sign Ordinance Development Committee--Anthony Mortillaro, City Manager gave an update from the City Manager's Report.  The planning commission approved the Turn-of-the-Century Design Guidelines and Sign Ordinance and it will be sent to City Council for review.  There was no public testimony against the plan.
Bonnie Onyon, Drayton Harbor Shellfish Protection District--The next meeting will be held September 29, 1999.

Frank Bresnan, Stormwater Committee--None
G.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

H.
NEW BUSINESS


1.
CH2M Hill Contract - Overflow Mitigation.  First Reading



Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, gave a summary regarding the CH2M HILL Contract.  The City of Blaine is required to complete a series of reports, comply with reporting requirements, and complete the design and construction for improvements to Lift Station No. 1 to prevent overflows of raw wastewater.  These items are being mandated by a DOE Administrative Order.  City staff signed an initial agreement with CH2M HILL in late August 1999 to prepare a required flow-monitoring plan.  The proposed contract amendment will allow the consulting firm to move forward with planned flow monitoring, development of a flow model, completion of a stopgap measures analysis to avoid spills this winter, partially complete a lift station rehabilitation design to provide long-term wastewater conveyance, and prepare a grant application to fund lift station improvements.  Contract general terms and conditions are added with this amendment to cover additional areas of risk not normally addressed in the City's standard engineering services contract form.


Councilor White stated his reasons for voting no regarding this contract.  He sited the stormwater runoff from the school as well as pending litigation between the City and the Lummi Nation, which could result in moving the wastewater treatment plant.  He felt "until some clear definition comes about as to what we're going to do with regards to the wastewater treatment plant, it would be foolish at this time to spend any money looking at the lift station problem until we have some clear cut definition as to where we're going to go with that new wastewater treatment plant."


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, said he understood that the School District had completed their improvements, which could mean the treatment plant would be in a better position to avoid overflows this winter.  However, there is still an administrative order from DOE that the City of Blaine must respond to.  An alternative would be, to appeal the administrative order based on the School District making their improvements. DOE staff may allow for an extension on the lift station design given the fact we have no idea where the water will be pumped if we move the plant.  DOE would still require the City to evaluate the flow as well as the source of flow.  If the City does not comply, DOE could impose a moratorium on new connections.


Councilor White stated that since the problem with overflow has been on this side of the harbor and there is very little if any new construction on this side as well as the School District having made their improvements, DOE should not "hold the City's feet to the fire to comply, until they realize the situation that we are in with regards to the problems associated with the Lummi Nation."  He did not want to "throw money in the wind" without clear direction.


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, stated the next deadline imposed by DOE is to produce dry weather, flow monitoring.  According to DOE, the wet weather season will begin October 15th, which means there is an urgent need to collect dry weather data.  Grant felt there probably wasn't enough time to appeal for administrative relief with DOE.  Thus, a fine imposed by DOE could be as high as $27,000.00.  


Councilor Stauffer stated she had a problem with this request because of Mr. Stewart's statement that he didn't know the exact cost for the lift station improvements yet $300,000 was put in the CIP plan for this project.


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, explained the difference between the budgeted amount and the possible cost of the lift station.  Grant stated that he fully expects to receive government funding to cover a major portion of this project.  He is requesting this money to enable him to move forward with the project, pending resolution of the wastewater treatment plant litigation.  He will pursue Public Works Trust Fund money if he doesn't get the Centennial Clean Water Fund grant.


Councilor Stauffer asked, "What did we think we were paying for with $15,000" and did staff know there would be more money involved?


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, stated the, approved and not to exceed, $15,000 was to pay for the flow-monitoring plan, which actually cost $5,100 and that staff did know there would be additional costs.


Councilor Anderson said without a plan in place, he agreed with Councilor White.  He also asked why there wasn't a screen in place to catch rags at the treatment plant so that staff wouldn't have to spend so much time retrieving them.  He stated "you guys are the engineers, you're supposed to know what you're doing, that's what you're getting paid for, but it looks like to me you don't know what you're doing."


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, offered to explain the progression of things in order for Councilor Anderson to understand.  He said that we are considering alternative locations at the request of the Lummi and have not decided to not build the facility.  There is a significant meeting scheduled, the week of October 10th with the agencies that are involved with this project and the litigation.  A major agenda item for the meeting is how to re-start the project.  As soon as construction begins again, "We will be right-back into this overflow mitigation sequence of events and if we don't act prudently and plan to move in several directions at once, we could find ourselves in a very difficult position."


Councilor Anderson stated we are there now.  He said the Lummi aren't going to "let you get away with this and believe me, you're going to have a fight on your hands."


Anthony Mortillaro, City Manager, informed Council that they were not there to solve the sewer treatment plant situation but rather to reach a decision as to how far they were willing to go with the administrative order and meeting the required obligations.  He said the administrative order calls for the City to have, in place, a plan for installing the needed capacity, by November 30th and that the issue had been discussed, at length, with staff as well as Council.  He also stated, it would be okay to break this contract item into tasks and authorize each task as necessary.


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, added that there is a lot about the design of the new lift station that can be done without knowing exactly where the water will be pumped.  The pre-design needs to get started soon as well as the engineering in order to be eligible for funding this year.  We didn't get funding for the project last year because we didn't have an engineering report in hand.


Councilor Stauffer asked why this item hadn't gone through the Public Works Utility.  


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, stated that he worked until very late Wednesday finalizing this agreement and there wasn't an opportunity to bring it to committee.


Councilor Bresnan asked if the City had submitted for review and approval the schedule for testing the collection and conveyance system for I&I?  


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, said yes and that it was attached to Council's packet.


Councilor Bresnan also asked where it is written, in the administrative order, that the City must develop a flow model?


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, said it doesn't, it indicates the City will have to quantitatively demonstrate flow reduction and the only way to do that is to calculate flow reductions by measurement.  He indicated his point was to not have to go out and do flow measurements each time they needed to know what was going on with the flow but rather use the model to demonstrate it.  The model will do other things as well.  It will help manage the system better and help everyone understand how the system works.  


Councilor Bresnan asked, "So we have to quantitatively identify some reduction?"


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, indicated yes.


Councilor Bresnan asked if the quantitative flow could be derived from the existing flow meter at lift station #1?


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, said it could be, but they also have flow coming in by gravity and by the other force-main at the Semiahmoo Resort.  


Councilor Bresnan stated they were only dealing with Blaine overflow and that Semiahmoo overflow doesn't go through lift station #1.  


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, said the administrative order didn't specify flow to the lift station.  We have to quantitatively identify wastewater flow.  


Councilor Bresnan said the bottom line is that we have to stop the overflows.  He said we have an, I & I problem and we've known about the problem for years.  We have done multiple smoke testing still don't know where those problems are.  


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, stated, "Smoke testing only approaches a small fraction of the I & I problems that we have."


Councilor Bresnan asked what CH2M HILL was doing for us.  He then stated that they are bringing in 12 meters and the City is going to locate, open, and clean all the manholes.  City staff will retrieve the data, remove the flow meters, correct them, and remove all the equipment at the end of the test.  CH2M HILL will provide assistance in developing and calibrating the flow data, they will provide assistance in linking the information to the computer system, and they will assist staff in documenting the plan for the stop-gap offline storage.  The plan for the stop-gap offline storage will consist of and be limited to refinements to the existing facilities and procedures that were successful during the 1998/1999 wet seasons, "which City crews did a pretty darn good job and it doesn't sound like CH2M HILL wants to carry that much further.  So we want to write a check, task 1 for $106,000?"


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, indicated that $81,000 of the $106,000 is for rental or purchase of the flow meter equipment,  $23,000 is a consulting fee.


Councilor White asked, why a fax hadn't been sent to DOE regarding our situation with the wastewater treatment plant.  


Councilor Bresnan indicated that if he were to choose something that needed to be done, it would be the stop-gap offline storage, because of the administrative order.  "The City crews have probably got this all figured out and know exactly what to do, but it's not documented and it's not proven to DOE that it is in place, and is going to be functional.  Unfortunately, I don't know from CH2M HILL, how much task 1 item 3 would cost."  


Councilor Stauffer stated she thought that if this item had gone to Public Works, council wouldn't be having this discussion and it was her opinion that it wouldn't be passed tonight.  She asked that this item be put on the Public Works Utility Agenda.


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, indicated that this project has been before the committee.  It was brought to committee in the form of the grant application and program that was developed in the spring of last year.  He stated the only difference is that now the City is under administrative order to have the stop-gap offline storage completed by November 15th.  The City was not successful in getting grant money at that time because the engineering was not complete.  He also said, a nearly complete design needs to be completed by February 15th in order to apply for the Centennial Clean Water Fund.


Councilor Stauffer said "the little glitch is, we're not building that wastewater treatment plant, okay, so there's that kind of a bigger glitch, so if you wanted to get this through, probably it's better to go hang in that process of educating Public Works a little more than the rest of us, rather than asking, because typically the reason things have a first reading is because, it's usually a big deal and this is a pretty big deal, since we're not really building that plant right now, it could change tomorrow and I do think you have full Council support as far as addressing the administrative order."


Councilor Anderson stated "I think personally that 3 or 4 months ago we were going down the road in different way.  Now they've made a change.  I just don't understand why they're changing with this deal, we should have got together and got some facts going, instead of sitting her arguing, because everyone sitting on this Council, instead of being a yes man and say ya I'll pass it, we should know what's going on, because we're taking money from our constituents to pay for this thing and I don't think that we should be doing that."


Councilor Bresnan was asked, if it was his feeling that the engineer was there to rubber stamp what staff was already doing.  He said he questioned whether we needed to rent flow meters when, supposedly, everything should be going into lift station #1 already.


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, stated the flow meters would register everything going out of the lift station after equalization takes place.


Councilor Bresnan said "so we do a good job stopping I & I  and assuming out pipes aren't leaking and we have no overflows, it ought to be an indication that we have a reduction in flow."  He also said, "Council has declared the rehabilitation of lift-station #1 to be an emergency.  In light of new information regarding the wastewater treatment plant the fact that we are looking for a $200,000 expenditure here which goes right back to the enterprise fund, I can't recommend that we treat this as a first reading.  I'd be more than happy to kick it to the Public Works Committee and have them go through it and it may be helpful if we could get an itemized cost from CH2M HILL on task 1, items1, 2, & 3."


Grant Stewart, Public Works Director, stated he does have the breakdown for costs and didn't provide them tonight.  He said the costs were reasonable.  He stressed the fact that the City is under a deadline to deliver a dry-weather flow measurement to DOE as well as the overflow stop-gap measures.


After much discussion, Council decided this was not a 1st reading item but rather something that should go to the Public Works Committee.  Council also asked for an itemized bill from CH2M HILL.


Councilor White asked that Grant send a fax to the necessary agencies advising them of our situation and request that they "back-off" until we can get a plan in place and hopefully avoid any fines.


Grant stated that he has contacted the senior person in charge of the administrative order on several occasions and explained the situation regarding the "stop work order" the City has been issued.  The senior person is adamant about moving forward with the initial phases of the administrative order.  To date, he can see no reason for delaying the deadlines.  


Councilor Stauffer asked if there was an alternative to using the flow meters.


After a lengthy discussion the Council decided to send this issue back to the Public Works Committee for review.

I.
STANDING COMMITTEES

1.  Community Economic Development/Works & Utilities



A meeting was held September 22, 1999.  The agenda items included the following:



1.
Odell Road update.



2.
Zappone Land Fill and E Street Spoils Site or the gravel pit on Allen Street.



3.
Emergency Power Needs.





Tony Mortillaro, City Manager updated the Council  regarding this item.  The Public Works Committee reviewed this issue and felt it would be appropriate to look into purchasing a 150kw mobile generator and put cannon plugs on all of our facilities so that, as the need arises, the generator can be used where needed.  


The next meeting was scheduled for October 4, 1999 at 5 p.m.  The agenda will include the CH2M HILL Contract overflow mitigation.



4.
Pavement Management Program.


Mayor Pro-Tem Bresnan discussed seal coating Semiahmoo Parkway.  $50,000.00 is allocated each year for various overlay projects.  To overlay the parkway from Drayton Harbor to Semiahmoo Inn would cost $130,000.00 or $37,000.00 to seal coat.  The money allocated for 1999 can roll-over to the year 2000 budget.  


2.  Administrative/Fiscal--Public Safety


The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, October 11, 1999 at 6:30 p.m.  The agenda item to be discussed is Ordinance No. 99-2433, adding subsection "G", operation of radios or other mechanical or electronic sound making devices in motor vehicles, to Section 8.10.010, Declared Nuisances.

J.
MANAGER’S REPORT - None

K.
FURTHER BUSINESS


Mayor Pro-Tem Bresnan reminded City Council members to turn in their Blaine Municipal Code books to the City Clerk for code updates.
L.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

M.
ADJOURN - 8:16 p.m.

_______________________


______________________________

MAYOR





CITY CLERK
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